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Howes winner is a true leader
— both on stage and off
The Retired Faculty
Association is proud to
present the 2020 Howes
Award to Professor Ray
Dooley, who retired in 2019
after 29 years on the faculty
of the department of
dramatic art. The award is
scheduled to be presented at
the Sept. 17 general meeting
of the association.
The award, fully known as
Jonathan B. Howes Lifetime
Achievement Award, is
presented in alternate years
to recognize a retired UNC-
CH faculty member “whose
service and achievements,
both within the University
and beyond in the wider
community, have consistently
exceeded the professional
expectations for faculty, and
who has been recognized by
faculty and administrative
colleagues for his or her
judgment, ethical values and
courage in the pursuit of
worthy goals.”
Ray Dooley’s UNC career has
included acting in more than
100 productions of the
Playmakers Repertory
Company, leading UNC’s
Professional Actor Training
Program from 2005 to 2018,
and serving as department
chair from 2000-2005. He
also has appeared in leading
roles both nationally and
internationally, many of
which have demonstrated
both courage and integrity in
portraying leading characters
both good and evil (and in
some cases, comic).
His leadership of the Actor
Training Program, as well as

R

ay Dooley, to be honored Sept. 17

his consistent excellence in
teaching and mentoring
students and in his own
acting, has raised that
program to seventh best in
the English-speaking world,
according to Hollywood
Reporter in 2019. His acting
also has been an important
factor in Playmakers’ being
named by New York’s Drama
League as “one of the best
regional theatres in America.”
And not least, Ray’s acting
has consistently brought
exceptionally high-quality
theater – and the challenges
of confronting human
predicaments that theater
provides – to the people of
North Carolina.
Previous recipients of the
award are William E.
Leuchtenburg, Kenan
Professor Emeritus of History
(2015); John L. Sanders,
retired drector of the
Institute (now School) of
Government, 2017) and Joe
W. Grisham, Kenan Professor
Emeritus of Pathology and
Laboratory Medicine (2018).
 
 

New board member, faculty rep chosen
The cancellation of  the RFA spring meeting forced us to
turn to email ballots for our  election of officers and at-
large members.
We are pleased to announce that the results were
unanimous.
Newly elected to the board was Joanne Marshall, Alumni
Distinguished Professor Emeritus and retired dean of the
School of Information and Library Science. Those re-
elected were: Pete Andrews,  president-elect;  Jim Allen,
treasurer; and Ned Brooks, member at large.
Marila Cordeiro-Stone completed her term as member at
large this year. We greatly appreciate her work and
dedication to the efforts of the Retired Faculty Association
and especially her work on the Retired Faculty Guide, an
ongoing project to which she has graciously agreed to
continue to contribute.
Ongoing Executive Committee officers and members at
large are Donna Falvo, president; Bruce Carney, secretary;
and Tom Clegg and Barbara Wasik, members at large.
The Faculty Council also held its elections electronically.
George Lensing,  Mann Family Distinguished
Professor Emeritus of English, was chosen as a retired
faculty representative, replacing Andy Dobelstein, Andy
has represented us well, and we thank him for the insight
and wisdom he brought to the position. Donna Falvo
continues as our second representative.

The sign on the closed doors of Wilson Library (Jon Gardiner/UNC-Chapel Hill).
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The pandemic and the digital age
In these changing and challenging times, we are working to stay
connected with our RFA members and hope that you and your
family continue to be healthy and safe.
The disruptions caused by the corona virus pandemic have
profound impact on the entire University community as well as
the community at large. It is at times like this that we realize the
importance of supporting each other and remember that in all
things, we are stronger when we work together as a unified
whole. While many of us are sheltering in place, we express
sincere thanks to those who continue to provide medical and
other services to those who are in need and most vulnerable.
We also express thanks and appreciation to individuals who, at
risk to themselves, provide the services and support that enable
those of us sheltering in place to avoid risk.
Digital technology over the last decade has grown increasingly
important to us as a tool to enhance our
social connections and to facilitate
work-related activities. During this time,
however, we’ve also come to appreciate
digital technology as a way not only to
stay connected but also as a way to carry
on institutional functions that may
otherwise have had to be abandoned.
Little did we know when we invited
Todd Nicolet, the first UNC vice provost
for digital and lifelong learning, to be
our speaker at the November RFA
General Meeting how crucial digital technology would become
to the whole University community in the months ahead. Now,
with the and shelter-in-place restrictions, all classes, not just a
few, are being conducted remotely. In addition, digital
technology  has meant that many meetings that would have
been canceled, including our own RFA Executive Committee
meeting and the meeting of Faculty Council, have been able to
occur remotely.
We of course don’t know how long we will be in the current
situation. However, we are thinking optimistically and have
rescheduled the program for the canceled April 16 RFA meeting
 to the Sept. 17 general meeting. Further information including
registration information will be sent out closer to the date.
In the meantime, we would like to hear from you and learn how
you are faring during these difficult times. Others can benefit
from your sharing your experiences. What tips or resources
have you found to be the most helpful to staying informed,
connected and engaged? What creative solutions have you
implemented to keep interests and learning opportunities
vibrant and alive … or has this experience provided an
opportunity for you to discover new interests or develop new
skills? Share your stories, experiences, tips with us at
rfa@unc.edu.
We hope to see you in person at the RFA general meeting on
Sept. 17. Until then, share your stories with us …and stay safe.

                            — Donna Falvo

Now, you can give to us
—and get a tax deduction
RFA appreciates the dedication and generosity of RFA
members, which enable us to provide the general meeting
programs four times a year.   RFA has no revenue source other
than our membership dues.  Members have asked how they
might contribute so that we may incorporate more activities.
The Provost’s Office may now receive funds that are designated
for RFA use.
Gifts may now be received for the “Retired Faculty Association
Support Fund.” Donations may be made by check payable to the
University of North Carolina with a note in the memo line:
Retired Faculty Association Support Fund – 071341. Checks
should be sent to:
Jim Miller
University Development Office
208 W. Franklin St.
Chapel Hill, NC 27514
To donate online, go to https://give.unc.edu/ and select
“Retired Faculty Association Support Fund – 071341” in the
“Search All Funds” box at lower left.
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 Christian Iliadis told us, during his We Are All Made of
Stardust talk at the February RFA General meeting, that all
chemical elements most important for human life originated in
our cosmos from hydrogen and helium. Astrophysicists predict
that this occurred during the 9-plus billion years after the Big
Bang before Earth was formed. But to be sure their theoretical
models are correct, one needs data to compare both with
astronomical observations and model predictions. Individual
experiments must check key nuclear reaction rates believed
necessary to create the elemental distributions we find in our
physical environment.
Such measurements are made in the Triangle Universities
Nuclear Laboratory (TUNL), which was established in 1965 as a
cooperative venture between Duke and the UNC System. Its
research today represents one of the most enduring, successful
collaborations among faculty from Duke, NC State and UNC.
Joined recently by others from NCCU, today they garner nearly
$10 million in annual research funding. Since TUNL’s program
began, it has on average trained 6% to 7% of US nuclear physics
Ph.D. graduates annually.
 At the end of his talk, Christian invited any interested RFA
members to sign up for a tour of TUNL’s accelerator facilities on
the Duke campus. The first two small-group tours on Feb. 27
were led by RFA member Tom Clegg, one of Christian’s
research collaborators at TUNL. He guided groups through two
separate TUNL accelerator facilities.
The first lab houses a small accelerator system that TUNL’s
scientists built in-house. It recently produced the most intense
proton beams used worldwide for nuclear astrophysics reaction
rate measurements. Tom then showed RFA members the bigger
tandem Van de Graaff accelerator, which provides higher
energy beams of hydrogen, deuterium, helium and fast
neutrons. A mainstay of TUNL’s research program since 1968, it
continues to be scheduled steadily for experiments by students,
faculty and visiting research collaborators from other labs.
These two accelerator systems, though quite complex, are small
enough to be operated routinely by faculty and students. They
are thus ideal for teaching students how to detect and identify
unique, often rare nuclear radiation signatures created when
accelerated beams strike a target. For this, users must master
complex detectors and electronics, and write computer
programs to collect data for their experiments.
Finally, the RFA groups toured TUNL’s newer, larger High
Intensity Gamma Source (HIGS). There, electron bunches are
accelerated to nearly the speed of light before they are injected
into a large storage ring about the size of a soccer field.  Tom
explained how these bunches are stimulated by “wiggler” arrays
of magnets in the storage ring to produce ultraviolet light
pulses.
 Plans this spring for other small group TUNL tours for
interested RFA members had to be canceled. We hope to
reschedule these when normal laboratory operations resume.
Any RFA member interested in joining one of these tours
should send an email message to clegg@physics.unc.edu.

Meet an RFA member 
Our RFA members are doing amazing things in retirement.
Everyone has a story to tell. We want to know yours.
Colleagues are interested in what you’re doing in retirement,
whether it be volunteering, writing, traveling, tutoring,
mentoring, teaching, doing research ... or pursuing a brand-
new interest. Send a brief, 250-word, summary of your
accomplishments, adventures or activities in retirement. We
will feature one or two retired faculty in each newsletter. Send
your summary to dfalvo@email.unc.edu or rfa@unc.edu.

Jaroslav Folda, N. Ferebee Taylor Professor Emeritus of
the History of Art

When I retired in 2008, the field in which I had conducted
the majority of my art historical research, Art of the

Crusaders in the Medieval Mediterranean World, 1088-
1291, was rapidly expanding. Part of my strategy in

retirement was to have two or three scholarly projects to
pursue in this new phase of life. My first project was a book,

which was published by Cambridge University Press in
2015. In the book I made an argument for the originality

and creative innovation in Crusader painting, including the
introduction of “chrysography.”

Since retirement I have also published a number of articles
(12 and counting) that explore other aspects of Crusader,

Byzantine and Western European medieval art. These and
other projects have stimulated more research. For example
I was invited to  help plan the 2016 exhibition “Jerusalem:

1000-1400: Every People Under Heaven” at the
Metropolitan Museum of Art in New York and to contribute

to the exhibition catalogue.
In November 2019 I was invited to join a documentary film
project in Barcelona in which we studied the famous Royal
Monastery at Sijena, built in 1188. I, along with four other

scholars, was interviewed on camera to help tell the story of
the monastery as part of the national patrimony of Spain.

The film will be shown on Spanish television in 2020-2021.
During the pandemic, these research projects provide me

with something to look forward to each day, and they
provide structure and a routine of reading, library work and
writing. With the library closed, the staff in the Art Library

and  in Davis Library in the interlibrary loan department, as
well as the reference librarians, have provided their

continuous and always generous and informative
assistance. UNC librarians working remotely from home

have helped me with electronic access problems. The work
and dedication of the UNC library staff are greatly

appreciated.
Finally, my wife and I continue to be in good health and
hope all of our colleagues stay safe and healthy as well.

Get your out-of-print book republished
Members of the Retired Faculty Association who published
scholarly books that are out of print but still relevant in their
field may be able to republish their works in partnership with
UNC Press.
The first book published in the project was Purifying the Faith:
The Muhammadijah Movement in Indonesian Islam by Jim
Peacock, originally published in 1978 and published as an
Indonesian version in 2018.  Another example was a book by
the late Dorothy Holland describing Durham’s efforts to
integrate schools a decade ago. Another book published in the
project originally published by the Smithsonian Institution
Press was co-authored by the late Ruel Tyson and was a study of
primitive Baptists in the Blue Ridge Mountains.
Books that were peer reviewed and for which rights have
reverted to the authors can be considered. Propose books you or
others have published. To learn more, contact John McLeod,
University Press, by email at john_mcleod@unc.edu or Jim
Peacock at peacock@unc.edu.

A campus under quarantine. (Jon Gardiner/UNC-Chapel Hill)
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